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His Last Duchess 
 

by Lauren Henderson 
 
 
I watched him from the bow window on the staircase as he loaded his 
things into the Range Rover and climbed up into the  driver's seat. We 
had only been married a few weeks and there was sti ll a secret, furtive 
thrill at the sight of him like this, unaware that I was looking at him, 
seemingly free. But he wasn't; he was mine. I twist ed the ring on my 
finger automatically. With other men the thrill had  always dissipated 
after a while; sooner or later I would see them com ing up the steps from 
the tube station, or doing something equally mundan e, and no matter how 
handsome or endearing they looked, suddenly a wash of familiarity would 
surge through my veins like a tranquilliser dart an d I would want to 
yawn so hard it felt like the corners of my mouth w ould split apart with 
the effort. Yawning, a boyfriend told me once, is s imply the body's way 
of getting extra oxygen. He said that to reassure m e, because I was 
yawning so much that evening; it's OK, I'm not offe nded, he was saying. 
And I stared at him in disbelief. What could be mor e offensive than 
someone who needed repeated blasts of oxygen to get  through an evening 
with you? 
 
He didn't last. None of them did. And yet I had mar ried my husband after 
having known him for barely a fortnight. Clearly I did not anticipate 
being easily bored by him. 
 
I turned the bunch of keys over in my hand. 
 
"Explore the house," he had said. "That should keep  you amused in my 
absence. Put that degree of yours to good use." 
 
"Shall I write you a thesis?" I said. I was always casting him as my 
professor. 
 
"Oh, it's scarcely coherent enough for that. Take o ne of those rambling 
travel books written by eighteenth-century travelle rs as your model. 
'Sundry Observations On A Journey Through Herr Brin kmeyer's Scottish 
Mansion'. That sort of thing." 
 
"Why don't you give me an oral?" I suggested. 
 
He leant forward and kissed my mouth. The texture o f his beard was still 
shocking, silky and bristling, almost obscene. His breath was hot, his 
tongue pointed and wet. I hardly moved, letting him  kiss me, closing my 
eyes to savour it even better. Finally he withdrew his hand from between 
my legs and stood back. 
 
"You can use all the keys but the smallest," he sai d. "It's the room 
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beyond my darkroom." 
 
He smiled at me, his dark pink lips moist with my s aliva. 
 
"I keep my failures there, to remind me to do bette r next time. I can't 
have anyone but myself seeing them." 
 
I nodded. The keys were heavy in my palm. 
 
"I'm the chatelaine," I said, lifting them by the c entral ring. It was 
iron, waxy in texture, almost big enough to fit ove r my wrist, and the 
keys hung from it in an extraordinary jumble: gigan tic old-fashioned 
ones crowned with elaborate swirls of iron, like so mething from a fairy 
tale, dwarfing the shiny modern Chubbs and Ingersol ls with their 
miniature scratchings of teeth. 
 
"I'll be back tomorrow," he said. 
 
He would often visit the hut for a few hours, but t his was the first 
time he had stayed there overnight. It was on the t ip of the island, a 
high ridged promontory cutting out into the sea lik e the prow of a 
racing yacht. When I first came here he had told me  that occasionally he 
would spend the night there and asked if it would b other me to be alone 
in the house. No, I had said, I would be fine.  
 
What would he have done if I had said yes? Got stra ight back in the 
launch and taken me back to the mainland? Probably.  But then I was only 
a secretary. Simple enough to advertise for another  one. A wife was not 
so easy to replace. 
 
As the front door closed behind him I went straight  up the nearer wing 
of the staircase to watch him go. The wind caught h is hair, and the 
sunlight turned it the blue-black of sables and rav ens. My Gothic 
husband. His skin was dead white, thick and matt li ke heavy paint, his 
lips rose madder. Snow White's grown-up son. 
 
He went down the wide stone steps as lightly as if he were unencumbered 
by the cameras slung over his shoulder, the pockets  of his Barbour bulky 
with film and lenscaps. I thought of the way he was  always surprising me 
in the house, coming up on me as silently as if his  shoes were soled in 
velvet. For a big man, he could seem weightless. (T hat made me think of 
bed, his body on mine, and I flushed with remembere d excitement.) The 
door of the Range Rover banged shut. How final that  sounded, the heavy 
slab of metal swinging into place. As the jeep crun ched and ground the 
gravel of the drive, rounding the far corner to dis appear down the oak-
lined avenue, I realised that I felt bereft. 
 
My first instinct was to reach out for someone else  to fill the hole of 
his absence. It was lucky that there was no phone i n the house; it would 
only have reminded me that I had nobody to ring. Th at may sound maudlin, 
but it wasn't. I simply had no family, or none that  I ever would choose 
to speak to again. And this deliberate isolation fr om my relatives had 
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kept my friendships few and shallow too; I had lear nt no other way. 
There were ex-flatmates, old students from college,  but no-one who I 
would ring now, with my monumental news. It was too  big a conversation 
to have with someone I knew only casually. And how could I have anything 
less? 
 
I looked around me, taking stock of the house. This  was mine, too; well, 
ours. But his leaving me alone like this, with the keys in my hand - for 
a moment it seemed all mine, to do with what I like d. I put the keys 
down on the padded velvet of the windowseat and sor ted through them. 
None were labelled. He knew them so well he reached  for the right one 
automatically. When the cleaning people came - a bo atload from the 
mainland, once a fortnight - he would open all the doors necessary and 
we would leave the house for the day. Once, the wea ther had been 
perfect, and we hiked around the island, climbed do wn to the little 
beach, took a picnic and sat with our backs against  the rock listening 
to the white waves tear along the shingle. The othe r time we had crossed 
to the mainland. But that wasn't exactly routine. T hat was the day we 
had got married. 
 

* * * 
 
The advertisement had been simple: secretary wanted  for photographer on 
his Scottish island. House beautiful but remote. Mu st be able to work in 
solitude. 
 
"Must be able to work in solitude," I said aloud, m y voice echoing in 
the vault of the mahogany staircase. The cleaning t eam had come a couple 
of days ago and on either side of the crimson carpe t the treads were 
dark mahogany mirrors, the two wings reaching down on either side of me 
like great outstretched arms. 
 
I had never been good with people. The idea of bein g marooned on an 
island was almost perfect. Why hadn't I thought of that before? The only 
catch was the personality of my prospective employe r. If he were a 
chatterbox, a lonely man buying company under the g uise of an assistant, 
the house would be a cage, not a liberation from so ciety. He rang me to 
say that he had paid my fare to Edinburgh, where he  would come to 
interview me, so he must have liked my letter. When  I got out of the 
taxi he had sent, at the large impersonal hotel whe re he was staying, I 
believed that at the imminent meeting the advantage  was mine.  
 
Well, that changed as soon as I laid eyes on him. 
 
His money for the airplane ticket, his private taxi  to collect me, his 
hotel suite. And his presence, his restraint, only emphasising his 
power. I felt bought by him the moment I stepped in to the room, 
something he had taken on approval which he could r eturn to the shop 
whenever he wanted. And I liked the part about bein g bought. Free, 
unfettered, equal-rights me; I liked it. It was lib eratingly simple. I 
just didn't want to be sent back. 
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* * * 
 
I picked up the keyring and went slowly upstairs. I t was so heavy I felt 
I should have it hanging from my belt, like Mrs Dan vers. Only I was in 
jeans, and on me the effect would be more handyman than ancestral 
housekeeper. Maybe on another woman it would have b een different, but I 
had an irredeemably practical face and body. Straig ht mousy-brown hair, 
features that didn't suit makeup - it always made m e feel like I was in 
drag - a bottom as flat as a teenage boy's and a ch est hardly more 
developed. I didn't care much about clothes. My jea ns were paint-
blotched and my layers of sweatshirts were old and familiar, softened 
over the years till they felt like second skins, as  cave people must 
have felt in their furs. My fingernails were always  chipped and stained 
with caulk or wood sealant. I did most of the repai rs around the house. 
 
Along the upper corridor hung a whole series of his  photographs; his 
last wife, the beautiful Brazilian who had lasted p recisely two weeks on 
the island before returning precipitately to San Pa olo. His last wife. I 
almost giggled at the Gothic resonances; it was Reb ecca again, the 
gorgeous ghost to torment the new, obstinately plai n woman trying 
ineffectually to take her place. Only Ana wasn't de ad, and I had never 
been the jealous type.  
 
Ana stared over her shoulder rather sulkily. She ha d a bottom I could 
have built a shelf on, defying gravity with its upw ard tilt. With a 
woman that beautiful it was hard to tell what she w as feeling; she 
looked bored, though, which might have been a pose,  but could also have 
reflected her first inklings that life on the islan d had been a 
catastrophic mistake for her. I saw myself reflecte d in the glass, and I 
grinned; how different we were. He had been married  before Ana, but so 
far I hadn't seen the photographs of the others, th ough they must exist. 
I wondered whether he went from one type to another , disliking to repeat 
himself, and I liked this idea, having done the sam e myself. Always a 
fresh start.  
 
Imagining him putting up my photographs beside Ana,  I laughed out loud. 
Me in my workshop, planing down a piece of wood, or  on my knees in front 
of the library door, replacing the screws on the do orknob so that it 
didn't wobble annoyingly. What a contrast that woul d make.  
 
He had taken a couple of rolls a few days ago, and said they were the 
best of me so far.  
 
"You concentrate on your repair jobs with the same absorption with which 
my second wife put on her makeup," he had said, amu sed. "How the modern 
woman is changing. I'm going to pull out some old s hots I did of her to 
show you what I mean." 
 
He knew the contrast wouldn't worry me. That was th e great thing about 
this marriage. We had known a few central things ab out each other 
instantly, and all the rest was there for us to dis cover. Layers upon 
layers. I wasn't in a hurry, or I hadn't thought I was. But I found 
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myself going up the further flight of stairs, uncar peted wood, that led 
to his studio. Maybe the photos of me would be deve loped. I was curious, 
yes. All women are, he often said. Well, we had tha t in common with the 
rest of the animal kingdom, I said. Without curiosi ty we would be stuck 
in ruts, mouldering away. You mean dead, in other w ords? he said. I 
nodded. Or as good as. He smiled and changed the su bject. 
 
I pushed open the door to his studio. It was always  closed but only 
locked when he was working on something and not to be disturbed. The 
photographs of me were everywhere. I hadn't realise d that he had taken 
so many. They were all in colour, which seemed appr opriate. I didn't 
have the mythic black-and-white, film-still beauty of Ana or his second 
wife, the opera singer whose name I could never rem ember. There was a 
detail to the photographs which astounded me; someh ow he had captured 
all the minutiae of whatever task I was busy on. An d I was always busy, 
my expression always concentrated, focussed: squatt ing, a heap of tiny 
screws spread out on the floor in front of me, or a  drill in my hand, 
splinters flying up into the air like sparks from a  fire. My eyes never 
met the camera lens. How competent I looked, and, y es, how absorbed, as 
if I were in a world of my own which no-one could t ouch. Was that how he 
saw me? 
 
This was what I had been curious about: his image o f me. And here I had 
it, along with further proof of my difference from Ana - who, bored 
though she might be, was always acutely aware of th e eyes on her, of her 
audience of one - or the opera singer, who in the s ingle photograph I 
had seen was neither bored nor distant but nakedly engaged with the man 
behind the camera, her great eyes wide, almost plea ding, as if no amount 
of his attention would ever be enough. 
 
I wondered if he had found the shots of her he had mentioned just now. 
They weren't here, or at least not on view; every s ingle image was of 
me, a collage on every surface, as if he were tryin g to fix me in his 
brain for all time. As if I had gone, and he was tr ying to remember 
every detail of how I had been. Well, I wasn't plan ning to head off to 
San Paolo any time soon. He would just have to get used to the flesh and 
blood version. 
 
My fingers ran over the keys, feeling automatically  for the smallest one 
of all. I knew he had said not to enter the darkroo m, but the red light 
was off over the door; it wouldn't damage anything.  Besides, he would 
never know. A quick glance, just for a moment - how  irresistible it was 
to do what you knew you shouldn't -  
 
I found the key. As I took it between index finger and thumb, the others 
fell back from it so heavily that I nearly dropped the iron ring. The 
weight would unbalance the key in the lock; eventua lly the teeth would 
begin to bend out of shape. What was he thinking of ? I untwisted it from 
the ring, making a careful note of its position amo ng the others. Then I 
crossed the room to the darkroom door, and slid the  key into the lock. 
 

* * * 
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They were all there. In the dim red light, as soft and flattering as 
pink-shaded lamps in a plush crimson velvet restaur ant, their faces 
gazed back at me, their expressions calm, their eye s wide. I had known 
he had been married four times before; he had made a joke of it. But 
somehow seeing all his ex-wives, one after the othe r, so much larger 
than life, ranked in what I assumed was chronologic al order, a series of 
beautiful black-and-white photographs running down the left-hand wall of 
the darkroom - I took a deep breath. I was unable t o decide whether I 
was more confused by the knowledge that he worked l ike this, under the 
constant, unwavering gazes of those four women, or the fact that there 
was so much empty space still left. Instead of wide ning out the frames 
to fit evenly along the wall, he had hung them clos e together, almost 
touching. There was room for at least another four,  maybe five. The 
blank red-lit plaster seemed to be staring at me ev en more than my 
predecessors did: look, it said, look where your im age will hang, and 
the one after you, and the one after her... 
 
Oddly enough, I took it as a challenge. So he's not  sure this marriage 
will last? Well, I thought, I couldn't blame him. T here was the evidence 
of divorce on the wall in front of me, in black and  white, unignorable. 
Perhaps he kept them there to remind him of his pas t mistakes. My 
shoulders straightened and for some reason I looked  down at my hands, my 
rather large, blistered hands with their stubby cra cked fingers and 
short, ragged nails. They reassured me more than an ything else could 
have done; more than his arms around me, his comfor ting words. My hands 
were brutally practical, like me, and they said tha t there was no point 
worrying about the past, that I was the present, an d the present was all 
there was. I turned the key over absently, its cold , unyielding metal 
shape solid in a sudden drift of uncertainties. I a lways came back to 
objects in the end. You knew exactly where you were  with them. 
 
Across the darkroom was a door, half-ajar, a ghostl y white light 
filtering around the jamb, like dry ice melting int o the red glow. When 
I had come in I had flicked the main switch; it mus t have turned on the 
light in the far room as well. I crossed the studio  and pulled the door 
fully open. 
 
They were all there. It took me a long, long moment  to work out what I 
was seeing, doubtless because I was resisting with all my will. Again, 
they were lined up chronologically, their glass cof fins propped at a 
slight angle against the left-hand wall. Whatever s ystem of tubes and 
pipes he had installed to preserve their bodies emi tted an odd greenish 
light which cast an eerie glow over their faces. Pe rhaps it was that 
which had made the scene before me look initially s o unreal. I thought 
of an art exhibit, of dead animals fastidiously pre served in 
formaldehyde, floating hacked-apart in a pale bluis h liquid which echoed 
amniotic fluid. No such comfort here, no substitute  womb. 
 
The coffins must be fibreglass. And the apparatus w as there to drain off 
the gases produced by decaying bodies, avoiding any  stench or increasing 
pressure which might cause the coffins to explode. The wounds on their 
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bodies were all different but all equally unmistake able. A ligature mark 
as thick and deep as a man's thumb, blackened as if  scorched in. A 
single stab wound, slicing up through the ribs, gla ring open like a 
mouth. The opera singer's head lolling, oddly relax ed, at an inhuman 
angle. Ana, a hole in her chest big enough to put a  fist into, singe 
marks around it showing how closely the shotgun had  been held to her 
body. 
 
The gunroom downstairs was full of them, always cle aned and broken after 
a day's shooting. I would never know which one he h ad used. 
 
The key fell from my hand. Oddly enough, the flat m etal noise as it hit 
the concrete floor was reassuring. My universe migh t have suddenly 
turned upside down, but things still fell down, rat her than up, and 
sounded just the same when they did. I didn't pick it up straight away. 
I was staring at the rotting flesh of my husband's first wife, observing 
how her wound seemed larger than it must have been when he first stabbed 
her, because the skin was decaying, falling away fr om the gaping crack, 
pulling it wider and wider as time passed, until ju st the bones would 
remain, only some cuts on her ribs to show how she had been killed. 
 
What did he have in mind for me? He seemed to have covered most of the 
conventional bases already. At this thought a spasm  gripped my ribs, 
almost like laughter. I bit my lip hard to steady m yself and bent down 
to retrieve the key. It was so white in here my eye s were dazzled by it. 
The walls were blurring into each other. I felt as if I had been in this 
room for hours, days, and understood the full force  of sensory 
deprivation, how disorienting it could be. It was a  struggle for me to 
find the door. The white light blotted out everythi ng else. I groped 
around in a controlled frenzy and only stumbled int o the open door by 
chance. The doorknob under my hand steadied me more  than I could have 
imagined. The metal was cool in my palm, round and solid, reassuringly 
real. If it broke I would know how to fix it. 
 
I set the door at the same angle, more or less, tha t I remembered it 
having before. I don't remember picking up the bunc h of keys or leaving 
the darkroom; I don't even remember locking the doo r, though I know I 
did, because I went up those stairs later and tried  it, to be sure. The 
first thing I remember is finding the place on the ring to put the 
darkroom key, separating the others with my fingers  and pulling the key 
out of the lock, turning it round to start sliding it around the ring. 
And noticing the red stain on its teeth, bright as fresh blood and 
equally impossible to overlook. 
 

* * * 
 
While the key was soaking in a concentrated solutio n of Stain Devil and 
bleach, I took stock of the situation. Every few mi nutes I would scrub 
the key briskly with a nailbrush - a wire wool pad would have left 
telltale scratches - and then let it sink back agai n to the bottom of 
the bowl. That no tinge of red was beginning to inf use the thick white 
liquid I didn't take as a sign to panic. I had neve r understood how 
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these stain removers could absorb blood into themse lves. The water 
merely turned slightly dirty, slush rather than sno w. 
 
The fortnightly cleaning and maintenance team would  have done all our 
laundry, down to the occasional touch of monthly bl ood on my underwear, 
without batting an eyelid. They were paid a fortune  to do everything 
that needed doing without being asked, and to keep their mouths firmly 
shut. He had chosen them well. A grimmer, more dour  bunch of people I 
had never seen, so uninclined to gossip that they m uch preferred all 
current occupants of the house to be off the premis es when they went 
about their work. But it would never have occurred to me to let someone 
else wash my dirty underwear. I did that all myself . Which was why I was 
probably the first wife of his practical enough to look at a 
bloodstained key, think: "It'll be much easier to g et that out straight 
away, while it's fresh," and trot immediately down to the laundry room 
and the small magic bottle of Stain Devil (Blood, R ed Wine and Fruit 
Juice).  
 
I lifted the key once more and glanced at it. The s tain was almost gone. 
I let it drop without even bothering to give it a s crub. It tinkled to 
the base of the sink, a few bubbles rising briefly in its wake, and 
disappeared. The bloodstain itself was a mystery to  me. I couldn't 
believe there had been blood on the floor of that r oom; surely I would 
have noticed it, distracted as I was? And even if t here had, how could 
fresh blood possibly have flowed from those poor de ssicated bodies? At 
the memory of them I felt myself shiver, and as if from a long distance 
away I observed myself, surprised to realise that t he shiver was not 
entirely one of revulsion. I felt oddly excited. My  heart was pounding, 
my pulse racing, no matter how calm and automatic m y movements were.  
 
Adrenaline, obviously. I was in a serious situation . The cleaning team 
had just been a few days ago; it would be well over  a week until they 
returned. And even then I half-doubted that they wo uld let me travel 
back with them. He paid them munificently for their  discretion; now I 
wondered how far that ran. Did they know, or suspec t, that his previous 
wives had never left the island? He had his own mot or launch, his own 
private landing stage on the mainland with another Range Rover waiting. 
There would be no way to tell for sure who had come  and gone. Yet I 
thought they might suspect something, if not the wh ole. Now I looked 
back, there had been a change in their attitude to me when he told them 
about our marriage, and not just the extra deferenc e to the lady of the 
house. Was I imagining it, or had there been someth ing assessing, 
calculating in their narrow stares, as they wondere d how long I would 
last - or how long it would be till he set the trap , his overnight 
absence at the hut, the bunch of keys with the proh ibition on using one 
of them, even his previous allusion to the photogra phs he had done of 
me, an extra bait? 
 
The key was clean, but smelling slightly of bleach.  I rinsed it in soapy 
water till the ammoniac smell had gone, dried it of f with a cloth that 
wouldn't leave traces and put it back on the ring.  
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After that I was free. 
 
I could have shot him as soon as he walked in the d oor. The evidence 
upstairs would acquit me of anything; they wouldn't  even press charges. 
But I didn't even bother to check the gunroom. He k new me, or at least 
that side of me, knew how practical I was. The firs t thing he would have 
done before leaving would have been to make sure th at none of the guns 
was usable. He had probably taken all the ammunitio n away with him in 
the jeep. 
 
I jingled the keys in my hand, absently, thinking t hings through. The 
keys - the prohibition - the blood - even the delib erate mention of his 
darkroom and his failures, just before he left. It was all a trap. And 
it had the air of being strictly regulated, a kind of macabre game whose 
rules were always the same. So what if I didn't spr ing the trap? What if 
I handed the keys back to him, clean as they had be en when he left? What 
would he do if I sprung the trap on him instead? 
 

* * * 
 
I had never seen my husband speechless before. It w as a heady sensation. 
I watched him stammer, unable to form the words, ge nuinely, completely, 
taken aback, and I could have hugged myself with ex citement. 
 
"So what have you been doing to amuse yourself whil e I've been gone?" he 
had asked affably, taking off his Barbour. "I do ho pe you haven't been 
too bored." 
 
"Oh no," I assured him. "I listened to the football  on the radio last 
night. And I've been messing around with that drift wood I've been 
collecting. I thought I might try to make a frame w ith it. Something 
simple, to start with." 
 
"Good... good," he said. I thought he sounded surpr ised at the easiness 
of my manner: well, so was I. I never realised I ha d that much potential 
for dissimulation.  
 
"Do you have my keys?" he said so casually that I k new at once that this 
was just the way he had pronounced this sentence fo ur times before. 
 
"Yup - they're here, somewhere... " I had thought i t would look too 
suspicious to produce them patly. I scrabbled aroun d on the hall table 
for them. "Here you go." 
 
"You'll have to forgive me," he said, counting thro ugh them. "An old 
habit of mine when I've been away, even for short p eriods - I like to 
check everything... " 
 
A long moment later, after a pause filled only by t he chink of key 
against key, he looked up. His face was wiped blank , his lips parted as 
if to ask a question his brain would not allow him to make. 
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I had a sudden rush of impulse. His mouth, his mois t lips framed by his 
dark beard... I leant forward and kissed him, not t he swift brush of 
greeting but a deeper, proper kiss, my tongue slipp ing into his mouth, 
my hand sliding round his neck to hold him to me. I  felt him stir 
against me; he was already hard. The anticipation o f catching me out, 
perhaps; had he already decided how he would kill m e? I moved against 
him, grinding my hips against his. I was tall for a  woman, and our heads 
were nearly on a level. I reached down and started to unbutton his 
trousers. 
 
"I've missed you," I whispered into his mouth. "I m issed you a lot." 
 
My hand slid through the slit on his boxers and cau ght hold of him. I 
realised that I had never been like this with my hu sband before. I had 
always let him make the initial approach. In awe of  him, maybe, feeling 
that the rules were his. He was the vastly experien ced older man with 
houses in three countries and four ex-wives; I was just the secretary 
with a nice plain face and a gift for carpentry. Bu t now the rules were 
changing. Everything was blurred. I was free to do what I wanted. I sank 
down and took him in my mouth, and when he was groa ning I pulled him 
down to the floor and straddled him. The noise we m ade echoed through 
the rafters of the hall. Afterwards, as I collapsed  on top of him, he 
looked at me as if he had never seen me before.  
 
I knew that he would go away again, for longer peri ods, and he would 
press the keys on me, urgently imploring me not to go into his darkroom, 
dropping all the hints he could until he practicall y hung a sign on the 
door. But I wouldn't go in. Once had been enough. I  would like to; I 
would like to look at them again. Still, my practic al nature told me 
that he might lay other traps. Why run the risk? He  belonged to me now. 
I had broken the pattern, and now it was mine to ma ke. My husband lay 
beneath me, arms outflung, limbs loose, as if I had  just thrown him from 
the balcony above, panting as if he had just run a race. I closed my 
eyes, nuzzled my head into his shoulder, and smiled . 


